
 
 

 

WARRINGTON BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

MINUTES FOR MAY 26, 2015 
 

ATTENDANCE 

 

Gerald B. Anderson, Chairperson; John R. Paul, Vice Chairperson; Marianne Achenbach, Secretary/Treasurer; 

Shirley A. Yannich, Member; Matthew H. Hallowell, Member.  Staff present was Timothy J. Tieperman, 

Township Manager; William H.R. Casey, Esq., Township Solicitor, Thomas A. Gockowski, Township 

Engineer, Barry F. Luber, Chief Financial Officer and Barbara Livrone, Executive Assistant to the Township 

Manager.  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

 Chairperson Anderson opened the meeting and asked for a moment of silence, followed by a pledge to 

the flag.   

 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION PRESENTATION – WASTE MANAGEMENT 

 

Mr. Paul presented a special plaque to Chuck Raudenbush, Public Sector Manager of Waste 

Management of Pennsylvania, Inc., acknowledging his company’s support for Warrington Day.  

 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION PRESENTATION – HERB KAHL SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIENTS:   

 

Mrs. Bobbie Kahl, the widow of the late Herb Kahl, presented three (3) Herb Kahl scholarships to 

Brianna Lange, Lizzy DeWitt and Abby Rubin.  Gerald Anderson commended Mrs. Kahl for her nineteen (19) 

years of commitment to this scholarship program. 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION REPORT:  None 
   

APPROVAL OF BILL LIST: 

 

1. May 12, 2015 – May 26, 2015:   $  803,509.58 

 

Mrs. Achenbach motioned, seconded by Mr. Paul, to approve the bill list from May 12, 2015 through 

May 26, 2015 totaling $ 803,509.58.   By roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:    
 

2. April 28, 2015 

 

Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mr. Hallowell, to approve the April 28, 2015 Meeting Minutes.   The 

motion passed unanimously 5-0.    

 

MINUTES FOR POSTING: 

 

3. May 12, 2015 

 

Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mrs. Achenbach, to approve the posting of the May 12, 2015 Meeting 

Minutes.   The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT (The Board will hear from any interested resident or taxpayer who would like to 

comment on an item not on this evening’s agenda. Respondents are asked to keep their comments to 3 minutes.)  

 

The following individual spoke under public comment: 

 

 Jeff Bigelow (2470 Park Road) asked about the status of the new Park Road configuration.  Mr. 

Anderson responded that he would like to invite everyone to a pre-meeting discussion in the very near 

future.  He said notices will be sent out shortly and asked Mr. Gockowski to provide him with a copy of 

the rendering. 

 

 Carol Pastore (2434 Park Road) stated there’s been a substantial increase in commercial traffic along 

Park Road.  She stated school busses and landscaper trucks are speeding down the street.  

 

 Sandy Gerger (2546 Park Road) expressed interest in the cul-de-sac project. 

 

 Mike McMenemy (2426 Park Road) also expressed interest in the cul-de-sac project. 

 

 Regina McLaughlin (1553 Hidden Court) complained about the Hidden Court basin naturalization 

project being performed by the Environmental Advisory Committee (EAC).  She asserted there was 

inadequate communication between the EAC and Hidden Court residents regarding the planned project.  

EAC representative Ivy Ross disputed that allegation and explained that this project was funded through 

a grant from the Bucks County Conservation District (BCCD) and was approved by the Board of 

Supervisors.   She explained the project utilizes best management practices promulgated by EPA and 

DEP to help the Township comply with the new stormwater manager mandates.  Supervisors Paul and 

Anderson agreed to visit the project site to assess the situation. 

 

 Tom Farrell (1521 Hidden Court) gave a heartfelt thanks to the EAC for putting the time into this 

volunteer project.  He commented that a person’s home is their biggest investment, which is why some 

of the residents are concerned about the project.   

 

 Joe Masciantonic (2002 Ballantine Lane) was in attendance, along with other neighbors from Deer 

Valley, to discuss concerns over high gross alpha readings that they received based on an independent 

water analysis that they done on their tap water.  Mr. Anderson responded that the Board will review 

their reports and get back to the residents immediately. 

 

 Suzanne Murphy (1135 Arabian Road) commented on the high gross alpha readings in Deer Valley. 

 

 Donn Munz (1131 Arabian Road) commented on the high gross alpha readings in Deer Valley. 

 

 Cheryl Faber (1127 Arabian Road) commented on the high gross alpha readings in Deer Valley. 

 

 Mike Kelly (135 Muirfield Lane)  questioned the sign height at the Pizza Shop in addition to the 

numerous amount of signs on Limekiln Pike.  Mr. Kelly also questioned what is allowed in our town as 

a home business?   

 

PUBLIC HEARING:  None 

 

OLD BUSINESS (ACTION/DISCUSSION ITEMS): 

 

4. Consider approval for Neshaminy Glen Minor Development and Construction Agreement. 

 

 There was substantial discussion among Board members on whether to approve the Neshaminy 

Glen Minor Development and Construction Agreement.  Attorney Kelly McGowan, representing the buyers 

of this lot, said there is no reason why the building permit cannot be issued since sufficient escrow has been 
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posted to protect the Township. At the request of the applicant, Mr. Anderson stated that this item has been 

tabled until the next regular meeting.  Attorney Jill Nagy – representing the residents – countered that the 

Board should act on the totality of all the lots, alleging the builder is trying to circumvent the subdivision 

projects.  

 

 Each Supervisor commented briefly in opposition to the minor land development agreement.   Mrs. 

Achenbach stated the plan is really part of an overall subdivision and should not be carved out; Mr. Paul 

echoed the same concerns and stated the developer is basically trying to do each lot piecemeal; Mr. 

Hallowell stated that the lots should be approved together, not piecemeal.  Mr. Anderson empathized with 

the buyers, stating they were misled by the developer.  However, the buyers should have asked questions 

first before signing any agreement. 

 

 There being no further comments, the Board passed the motion unanimously 5-0 to reject the 

Neshaminy Glen Minor Development and Construction Agreement. 

 

5. Consider adoption of Resolution approving the preliminary/final plan for MM Storage (aka 

Malcolm’s property).  

 

 Attorney Gundlach, representing the client, reviewed the final architectural rendering of MM 

Storage and updated the Supervisors on the status of the project’s demolition phase.  He said they are 

awaiting a clean environmental report from Boucher and James and DEP review letter, after which they will 

file the demolition permit. 

  

 Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mrs. Achenbach, to approve the adoption of a Resolution 

approving the preliminary/final plan for MM Storage.  The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

 

6. Consider reduction in Valley Gate retainage 

 

 Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mr. Hallowell, to approve a partial reduction in the Valley Gate 

Site Development Escrow in the amount of $909,802.73, as recommended by the Township Engineer.  Said 

reduction will leave a $200,000 retainage balance. The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

 

7. Consider approval of the following change orders 

 

a. Swim Club 
 

 Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mrs. Achenbach, to approve a change order in the amount of 

$2,500 to Mid-Atlantic Construction and Design Associates.  The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

 

b. DPW Building 

 

 Before acting on this change order, Mr. Anderson asked Staff to provide a breakdown and total of all 

change orders to date.  Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mr. Hallowell, to approve AJM Electric Change 

Order No. 2 in the amount of $1970.  The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

 

 

8. MANAGER’S REPORT: 

 

a. 2014 Audit Report 

 

Officials from the auditing firm, Maille reviewed the Township’s 2014 audit report.   Mr. 

Fuhrman stated there were no disagreements with management’s reporting.  He said the Township 

finished 2014 with a $3,046,581 fund balance.   He said there will be a mandated change in pension 

accounting, which used to be recorded in the footnotes.  In the future these liabilities must be recorded 

on the government-wide financial statements.  Mr. Anderson thanked Maille for their presentation and 
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commented on the positive progress of the Township’s financial position over the past few years.  (See 

Attachment 1).  

 

b. Future Use Discussion – IPW Parks Office 

 

Mr. Luber discussed the proposed use of the IPW Parks Office by the Warrington Soccer 

Association.  Mr. Anderson said that before the Board could consider such a use, the Association must 

be in compliance with the State’s new child welfare laws.  He asked Staff to research this and advise the 

Board.   He said the State’s new law is very onerous, requiring coaches to undergo background checks.  

He said he would forward information on the new law to Mr. Tieperman.  

 

c. Authorize Water/Sewer Manager to execute PennDOT WD-2 County Line Road Agreement 

 

Mr. Paul moved, seconded by Mrs. Achenbach to authorize the Water/Sewer Manager to 

execute PennDOT WD-2 County Line Road Agreement.   The motion passed unanimously 5-0.  

 

d. Policy Discussion – Household Chickens 

 

The Board reviewed Mr. Tieperman’ s May 26, 2015 memorandum summarizing the Board’s 

options to allow household chickens in residential areas not zoned for this type of activity.  The Board 

discussed these options briefly but was unanimous not to change the current prohibition.  Mr. 

Tieperman will advise appellant of the Board’s final decision on this matter. 

 

9. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT: 
 

Mr. Anderson requested that the Board consider taking the necessary steps to raise the 

compensation for Township Supervisors.  The Board gave its unanimous consent to have the Township 

Solicitor and Township Manger prepare the necessary draft language to put this raise into effect prior to 

the next municipal election.  

 

Mr. Anderson also raised concerns over the Zoning Hearing Board’s budgetary practices and 

the Board’s lack of oversight.  At issue is the ZHB Solicitor’s hourly compensation, which is 

significantly higher than the Township Solicitor.   He said the Board needs to take a more active role in 

monitoring and approving the ZHB’s annual budget.   In reference to Mr. Casey’s hourly rate, he 

recommended the Board increased Mr. Casey’s hourly rate to $160/hour.    Mr. Paul motioned, 

seconded by Mrs. Achenbach to increase the solicitor’s hourly rate.  The motion passed unanimously 5-

0. 

 

10. ENGINEER’S REPORT:   
 

a. Adaptive Signals Update – Route 611 Corridor 
 

Mr. Gockowski reported that Armour’s work is complete but that there are still some IT 

firewall issues preventing the signals’ communication with PennDOT’s systems.   

  

Mr. Gockowski also reported that Mr. Shihadeh did submit a revised minor subdivision plan for 

Park Road, which will be ready for action at the next meeting.  

 

11. SOLICITOR’S REPORT:  Mr. Casey thanked the Board for its confidence and its decision to increase his 

hourly rate.  He said it’s an honor to work for Warrington Township.  He then reported on the following 

items: 
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a. Snyder Property Condemnation 
 

Mr. Casey said that Board of View (BOV) members visited the site and had a brief hearing on 

the Board’s appraisal report, which was the basis for its eminent domain filing.  He said the appellant 

had no competing appraisal since the building had already been razed.  He said the BOV is now 

reviewing all the evidence and testimony and should be issuing a report very shortly.  

 

b. Victory Gardens 

 

Mr. Casey said the ZHB convened a hearing was last Tuesday on the Victory Gardens matter.  

He said Mr. Greenberg was cross-examined for close to 3 hours.  The hearing was continued.  All 

parties are trying to schedule some daytime hearing to keep the process moving.  

 

12. ESCROW AND MAINTENANCE BOND RELEASES:   
 

a. Valley Gate Escrow Release #18:  $1,271,212.57 

 

Mr. Anderson moved, seconded by John Paul, to approve Valley Gate Escrow Release #18 in 

the amount of $1,271,212.57.  The motion passed unanimously 5-0.  That does include the release of 

the retainage. 

 

b. Warrington Springs Phases I & II Escrow Release #2:  $206,470.00 

 

Mr. Anderson moved, seconded by John Paul, to approve Warrington Springs Phases I & II 

Escrow Release #2 in the amount of $206,470.00.  The motion passed unanimously 5-0.   

 

13. EXTENSION REQUESTS:    None 

 

 

DEDICATION REQUESTS:  None 

 

 

SUPERVISOR COMMENTS:   
 

 Mrs. Yannich suggested the Board start the process for scheduling interviews for Board vacancies.  She 

suggested BOS liaisons meeting with these applicants, in collaboration with the chairs of these vacant 

committees, and make formal recommendations at a future BOS meeting. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 There being no further business Mr. Paul motioned, seconded by Mrs. Achenbach, to adjourn the 

meeting at 9:22   p.m.   The motion passed unanimously 5-0. 

        

 

Respectfully Submitted By: 

 

 

       ________________________________________ 

       Timothy J. Tieperman, Township Manager 
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